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1. Introduction  

What is this Guidance?  

This guidance is about when service users, parents, family members, and others 

with parental responsibility want to record a meeting, visit, or appointment. This 

includes where the meeting, visit or appointment takes place face-to-face, over the 

telephone, via Teams or other means of technology. In this guidance, the term ‘the 

parents’ will be used to describe those who are birth parents, those who have 

parental responsibility and legal guardians. The term service user is used to describe 

adults at risk, adults in receipt of statutory services and those subject to care and 

support plans. The term ‘recording’ refers to both audio and visual media recordings. 

This is not guidance about the local authority or other agency making a recording of 

a meeting.  

Why do we need this guidance?  

We need this guidance because although the recording of meetings is not 

widespread, when the situation arises, Chairs of meetings and other participants in 

meetings, visits, or appointments need to understand the issues involved and 

provide a clear and consistent response. This applies whether the meeting takes 

place in an organisation’s premises, the home, or a community based location.  

What is the purpose of this guidance?  

The purpose of this guidance is to provide clarity about the Gwent Safeguarding 

Board’s approach to the recording of meetings. It will support existing good practice 

about how meetings are held, and it should encourage practitioners to listen to 

parents and service users about their reasons for wanting to record. Within the 

guidance, the law relating to recording will be clarified.  

Who is this guidance aimed at?  

This guidance is aimed at those practitioners who Chair multi-agency meetings and 

any practitioner who also participates in (on the whole but not exclusively) multi 

agency statutory meetings, as well as other meetings, or individual appointments or 

visits. These practitioners will come from a wide range of agencies both statutory 

and non-statutory. This guidance is for general practice for practitioners who have 

direct and indirect contact with families, however, there will be exceptions where 

meetings are taking place for specific safeguarding/criminal investigation purposes. 

Therefore, in certain cases there will be exemptions to this protocol, and it should be 

read in conjunction with your own organisational policy where applicable.  

Exemptions 

Any safeguarding meeting where parents, carers, child/young person or adult in 

question are in attendance should not be recorded. The local authority will compile 

minutes in accordance with organisational policy and should the individual/family 

members have concern regarding the quality of those minutes, appropriate and 

relevant complaints procedures should be followed.  
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Any visits undertaken under safeguarding procedures (for example joint or single 

agency section 47 visits) should not be recorded by parents, carers, child/young 

person or adult in question. Details of these visits will be recorded by the lead 

agency and the individual in question can make a subject access request according 

to agency policy.  

The above exemptions apply due to the sensitive and confidential nature of 

information that may be discussed and information may also be shared relating to 

third parties. It may also be the case that recording is not permitted where the 

information contained within the recording could form part of a criminal investigation 

or be used for evidential purposes.  

Recording by third parties would not be permitted in any instance, even where they 

have been invited to the meeting, appointment, or visit by the individual or their 

parent/carer.  

When recordings relate to information regarding a child or adult at risk, it is also 

paramount to consider whether they have given consent to the recording taking 

place. This includes where children are under 16 but are deemed to have capacity to 

make decisions in this context.  

This guidance has been written with reference to the ‘Parents recording social 

workers – A guidance note for parents and professional’, the Transparency Project 

December 2015.  

 

2. When might service users want to record meetings, visits, and 

appointments?  

Sometimes, parents/carers and service users want to record a multi-agency meeting 

such as a Child Looked After Review, a Care and Support meeting, Child or Adult 

Protection Conference or Core Group. They may also wish to record individual 

appointments with practitioners such as home visits made by health visitors, or 

meetings with teachers or education providers. 

They may do this covertly or overtly. Covertly means they do this without asking or 

making it known to others at the meeting. The recording device may also be hidden. 

Overtly means that the person wants to record the meeting is not hiding that they 

want to do this.  

They may ask for permission or they may just state that they are going to record the 

meeting. The person recording might record the whole meeting or just part of it. The 

reasons for wanting to record a meeting will be different for each adult or family 

member and may include that:  

•  They might find a recording easier than taking notes. The reasons for this might be 

because they:  

• are visually impaired;  

• have a learning disability;  

• have a literacy problem;  
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• have a physical disability;  

• or have some difficulty that affects their ability to write, concentrate or 

remember information.  

This might be made worse by the length of some meetings and how the reason for 

the meeting may make them feel, for example, feeling stressed;  

•  They may not want to rely on the notes of the meeting and / or they may not want 

to wait for the notes of the meeting to be sent to them. They may have previous 

experiences, which have resulted in them wanting to record a meeting, for 

example not having received any notes when others have or received notes that 

they do not agree with. They may have found it hard to challenge inaccuracies or 

omissions in the past;  

•  They may have negative feelings about a particular practitioner or agency or a 

number of them. They may want to ‘catch out’ a practitioner or agency or gather 

evidence for later use in court proceedings;  

•  They may want to use recording for other means such as to circulate information 

as part of a campaign, for example on the internet. This might not be their original 

intention when making the recording.  

 

What might parents and service users do with the recordings?  

• They might keep the recording for their own records;  

• They might share the recording with their family or friends;  

• They might ask that a Court consider the recording.  

• They might publish the recording on a social media site such as Facebook or a 

website, use when taking part in a media interview or use within a campaign.  

 

3. What does the law say about the recording of meetings, visits and 

appointments?  

Recording meetings, visits, and appointments is not the same as distributing or 

publishing recordings made. The following section provides a summary of what the 

law says about recording meetings, visits, and appointments.  

The Transparency project document pp 7 – 13 includes more detailed discussion 

about this. 

Data Protection Act 2018  

The act does not prevent parents and service users from recording meetings, visits, 

or appointments. Page 5 of 10 The Data Protection Act (DPA) does not prevent 

parents and service users from recording these because ‘personal data’ is outside 

the scope of the GDPR. 

‘Personal data’ is defined as information about a living individual who can be 

identified from that information or other information. It also includes opinions about a 

living individual. In this context, what a professional says at a social work or multi-
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agency meeting, visit, or appointment is classed as their personal data under the 

DPA and information relating to other persons that are discussed is their personal 

data.  

However, if an individual posts recordings of a meeting, visit, or appointment on an 

online forum or on a social networking site they will need to check if the DPA applies. 

The Information Commissioner’s Office (ICO) may investigate if an individual seems 

to have gone beyond the scope of the exemption, and the ICO may take 

enforcement action against them.  

Regulation of Investigatory Powers Act (RIPA) 2000  

The Act does not prevent parents and service users recording meetings, visits, or 

appointments. RIPA only applies to the actions of the State (the local authority), for 

example, it gives some protection to parents in relation to surveillance type activity.  

Are there other laws that say parents and service users are not allowed to 

record meetings, visits, and appointments?  

Confidentiality and privacy – It could be a breach of a family members’ privacy if a 

recording is distributed or published by another family member, particularly if it can 

be demonstrated that the publication has caused harassment, as it is defined in law.  

• Where a recording is made simply for personal use or for use as evidence in 

private court proceedings, it is unlikely to amount to a breach of privacy.  

• Human Rights – Documents or evidence produced for the purpose of Court 

proceedings are covered by court rules and there are restrictions about their 

distribution. Recordings of a meeting, visit, or appointment are not covered by 

the court rules (even if the parent intends to provide this recording to court). 

Sometimes the rights of family members are in conflict with their individual 

rights to both respect for their private and family life and their right to freedom 

of expression. Family members do not owe a duty to one another under the 

Human Rights Act 1998. However, agents of and those working for the state 

(includes the local authority) must carry out their work with the respect for the 

rights of privacy, family life and expression.  

• Private life of practitioners – A recording of a meeting, visit, or appointment 

attended by a practitioner – for example a social worker in their professional 

role is unlikely to contain information about their private life.  

• Privacy of families – If parents and service users agree not to distribute their 

recordings to the public or a group of the public and only use the recording for 

their own records or in private court proceedings, it is unlikely that the local 

authority would be criticised for a breach of privacy in allowing this. If an adult 

distributed a recording on the internet (through social media or other way) this 

might be harmful to the child, either because it would lead to them being 

identified as a child with social services involvement (for example) or the 

details of their private lives was made public. A local authority (or an adult) 

might be able to seek an injunction to stop this or to secure removal of the 

information if it was harmful to a child. It is the distribution of the recording that 

is problematic and not the recording.  



7 
 

• Defamation (libel or slander) – this is unlikely to apply unless something that 

has been said was untrue that was likely to seriously damage the reputation 

of the person whom the statement was about. What is said in meetings, visits, 

and appointments is likely to amount to ‘honest opinion’ and as such is 

unlikely to be defamatory.  

• Harassment – If someone recorded a meeting, visit, or appointment with the 

explicit or implied threat of ‘going public’ or putting the recording on the 

internet or otherwise circulating the material in a way designed to cause 

distress or fear - a court may potentially be asked to make an order (an 

injunction) to stop this. If a recording was used to harass a professional, it is 

possible a court would be asked to make an injunction too, although this is 

less likely.  

 

4. Can a recording by a parent or service user be relied on in Court?  

There is the potential for an adult made recording to be admissible in Court, but the 

Court would need to give permission.  

A Court is unlikely to give permission unless it is clear that the recording is both 

relevant and reliable.  

A Court is more likely to give permission if a recording is of good audio and visual 

quality and is demonstrably a record of the entire meeting rather than an edited 

selection. 

If a meeting has been recorded covertly, it may be difficult to demonstrate that the 

recording is complete and that something said or done is not being taken out of 

context.  

The Court is likely to require a transcript to be prepared but the original digital or 

analogue recording should be made available to all participants to hear and view. 

 

5. Principles of how we will work  

The Gwent Safeguarding Board have identified a set of principles to support our 

approach to recording meetings. 

• If an agreement is made to record any meeting, visit, or appointment, this 

should be made clear to all participants at the outset. 

• It is expected that if meetings are hosted virtually or hybrid style, attendees 

would keep cameras on throughout the meeting.  

• Practitioners will continue to behave professionally in meetings and provide 

factual, clear, evidence-based information to support discussion and decision-

making. Where they are asked to give their opinion, they will continue to do 

so.  

• We will work within legal, statutory guidance or local procedures with regard 

to note taking and minutes of meetings including conferences, and their 

distribution within agreed timescales wherever possible. 
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• We will explain to all at the meeting the local process for recording and 

distributing the notes as well as the process for requesting any amendments.  

• We will continue to remind attendees that information discussed at meetings 

is confidential and that they become responsible for any information that they 

may take out of the meeting;  

• We will be positive and proactive where the situation arises that someone 

asks to record a meeting and provide a consistent and clear response about 

this. If the issue has come up at a previous meeting, visit, or appointment, the 

Chair of the meeting or lead practitioner should be proactive in advance of the 

meeting, visit, or appointment and ask the person who wanted to record 

previously what they would like to do on this occasion.  

• We will work with parents and service users when the situation arises to 

explore with them why they might want to record a meeting, visit, or 

appointment. 

• Where the reason for wanting to record a meeting relates to any requirements 

the person has with a learning difficulty, learning disability, sensory or physical 

impairment, or where English is not their first language, we will endeavour to 

where practically possible provide additional support to enable the person to 

understand what is being said and for a record to be made which they can 

understand. 

• We will ensure that the interests of the child, young person, and service user 

are central to any discussion about recording meetings, visits, or appointment 

to ensure that any action taken is not likely to cause the child or service user 

harm.  

• We will provide information to other practitioners if the situation arises that it is 

known that a parent or service user wants to record the meeting, visit, or 

appointment. 

• Where recording has taken place, this will be explicitly recorded in the written 

minutes or recording of the meeting, visit, or appointment.  

• We will make clear to parents, carers, and individuals that a formal record will 

be kept of any meeting, appointment or visit in addition to any recording that 

they choose to make, in accordance with organisational policy. 

 

For Children  

• Where the local authority has parental responsibility (when the child is subject 

to an interim or full care order or a placement order), the Social Worker and 

the child’s Independent Reviewing Officer will jointly decide what is in the best 

interests of the child. This could include the right to deny recording if this was 

not felt to be in the child’s best interests.   

• Where the child or young person has the age and understanding to participate 

in a discussion about whether someone should record a meeting, they will be 

included in the discussion and their views taken into account. 
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6. What should practitioners do when the situation arises that someone wants 

to overtly or covertly record a meeting, visit, or appointment?  

When someone wants to overtly record a meeting, visit, or appointment;  

a) Any request to record a meeting should be made directly to the Chair upon receipt 

of the invitation to attend or at the outset of the appointment. The Chair of the 

meeting or the lead practitioner involved in the visit or appointment should explore 

with them their reasons for wanting to record the meeting, visit, or appointment and 

their intentions of what they will do with the recording afterwards. The Chair of the 

meeting or lead practitioner should ensure any discussion and the outcome and 

reasons for this are captured and recorded in the minutes or written record of the 

visit or appointment, and that the rules around using it for anything other than 

personal use are made clear to all participants and recorded.  

•  Where the reasons are to do with their disability, impairment or ability to follow the 

discussion or to remember what has been said, ways in which to improve this for 

them should be discussed and addressed where possible. This might include 

everyone at the meeting, visit, or appointment agreeing to not using jargon and / 

or to explain things in a way that is suitable for the person. In addition, an 

arrangement should be made to contact the adult after the meeting, visit, or 

appointment to support their understanding of decisions made.  

•   Where the adult states that the reasons are concerned with a lack of trust of the 

people at the meeting or how information is noted down, this should be explored 

further with them. They should be asked what would help. This might include the 

Chair or lead practitioner clarifying each key decision at the meeting, visit, or 

appointment and what will be recorded. A visit afterwards by the lead practitioner 

to the parent might be helpful to explain what was decided. 

 • Where the adult states that they want to use the recording in Court, the reasons 

for this should be explored with them and look for ways for them to feel their views 

are heard and reflected in the notes of the meeting, visit, or appointment. They 

should be advised that a Court has to give permission for a recording to be relied 

on in Court and that permission is unlikely unless it is clear that the recording is 

both relevant and reliable.  A Court is likely to require a good quality recording that 

is of the entire meeting rather than an edited selection. Where a recording has 

been made covertly, it may be difficult to demonstrate that the meeting is complete 

and that something said or done is not being taken out of context.  A Court is also 

likely to require a transcript to be prepared and provided alongside the original 

recording.  

• Where the adult states that they want to record the meeting, visit, or appointment 

to publish this on social media or on the internet, the Chair or lead practitioner 

should discuss this with them and advise of the risks that may arise as a result, 

e.g., negative impact to the child, the longevity of published material on the 

internet and subsequent inability to retract such information once shared etc. 

However, while the individual can and should be advised against the use of a 

recording in such a way, the individual is fully responsible for any further 
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processing of their own personal data which they carry out upon receipt (e.g., 

sharing their recording on social media), and should they choose to do so against 

advice given, this will not result in culpability on the part of the organisation for the 

sharing of that data.  

b) The Chair of the meeting or the lead practitioner of the visit or appointment should 

explain to all participants that the request has been made, and the views of 

members of the meeting, visit or appointment should be sought. For children, the 

child or young person and the other parent (as applicable) should also have the 

opportunity to give their views. 

c) The decision whether or not to allow recording of a meeting, visit, or appointment 

lies with the Chair or lead practitioner. The decision should be based on 

discussions with the parent, service users, practitioners, professionals and where 

applicable child.  Any potential further risk to the child / young person or service 

user, should take into account the decision and the reasons behind the decision 

should be documented in the minutes or written record.  

d) Where it has been decided to allow the recording and there is a need to discuss 

sensitive information for example sensitive medical information, best practice 

would be for the Chair or lead practitioner to decide to halt the recording until this 

section of the meeting, visit, or appointment is concluded. This should be recorded 

within the minutes of the meeting  or written record of the visit or appointment.  

When someone has covertly recorded a meeting or conference  

e) When it has become clear that a parent or service user has covertly recorded a 

meeting, visit, or appointment without the knowledge of the Chair, lead 

practitioner, and/or other participants, the Chair of the meeting or lead practitioner 

should be informed. They should consider informing the Local Authority’s legal 

representative and seek advice on the possible implications and what if any action 

needs to be taken.  

f) Should a situation arise where it becomes apparent during a meeting, visit, or 

appointment that a covert recording is taking place without prior discussion or 

agreement with the Chair or lead practitioner, the meeting, visit, or appointment 

can be temporarily suspended to enable a constructive discussion to take place 

between the Chair/lead practitioner and the person making the recording. This will 

enable the Chair/lead practitioner to explore the reasons for the recording as 

outlined under 6 as above. The Chair/lead practitioner has discretion to further 

delay and reschedule the meeting, visit, or appointment if appropriate and mutual 

agreement cannot be reached. If such a situation arises any outstanding risks to 

the child or adult and the urgency of the situation should be weighed up against 

the decision to postponing the meeting, visit, or appointment.  

 In both overt and covert situations  

g) If it is discovered that a parent, carer or service user has published a recording on 

social media and / or elsewhere on the internet, or used it for another purpose, the 

lead practitioner should consider what potential harm this may cause and what 
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implications this has for the child, young person or adult .The lead practitioner 

should seek legal advice. The local authority may seek an injunction to try to get 

the recording removed.  

 

7. What should practitioners do if they believe that if the meeting, visit, or 

appointment is recorded and / or the recording published would place a child 

at risk of further harm?  

For Children  

If the local authority has parental responsibility for a child or young person (because 

they are subject to an Interim or Full Care Order or a Placement Order) the 

Chair/lead practitioner could decide to exclude an adult who insists on recording a 

meeting, visit, or appointment where the child’s best interests are not served by 

making a recording (and potentially publishing it).  

Alternatively, the Chair/lead practitioner could suspend the meeting, visit, or 

appointment where appropriate and safe to do so, and offer to hold a restorative 

meeting with the parent/carer to further explore why they would want to record the 

meeting, visit, or appointment and seek to find agreement.  

In all cases, the decision should be minuted or detailed in written records. 

 

8. What should practitioners do when parents have differences in opinion 

about recording the meeting, visit, or appointment?  

If one party wants to record the meeting, visit, or appointment and the other does 

not, the lead practitioner should explore this with each party separately. If it is 

decided that there is no risk of further harm as a result of the recording, the lead 

practitioner should look to come to an agreement with all relevant parties. If an 

agreement is not possible, the lead practitioner should look to alternative 

arrangements, for example separate meetings, visits, or appointments. 

The lead practitioner should seek legal advice if some recording has taken place. 

 

 


